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Letter from the Director/Jerry Desmond 

Featured New Artifacts 

Happy New Year!  2012 was a wonderful year for the History Center.  We 
inaugurated a few events that we hope to redo in 2013, including the  
Memorabilia Roadshow in May and the Naked City walking tour in 
October.  We also more than doubled our attendance from the previous 
year (word of mouth seems to be working) and were featured in a few 
Birmingham News articles.  Our Enduring Business exhibit was a success. 

Although the History Center is quickly approaching 12,000 
artifacts, there are a few holes in the collection (for example, 
we need to expand our sports collection and could use some 
clothing items from the late 19th and early 20th centuries).  
Recently one of our board members, Dr. Dennis Pappas, 
helped us with another hole by donating over 100 native 
artifacts, mostly arrowheads and scrapping tools found in 
Central Alabama with some reproductions that he made. 
 

As part of the 50th anniversary events, the History Center is planning a mobile exhibit 
ŜƴǘƛǘƭŜŘ άмфсоΥ ¢ƘŜ ¸ŜŀǊ 9ǾŜǊȅǘƘƛƴƎ /ƘŀƴƎŜŘΦέ  aƻǊŜ ƛƴŦƻǊƳŀǘƛƻƴ ŀōƻǳǘ ǘƘƛǎ ŜȄƘƛōƛǘ 
will be forthcoming in the March issue of this newsletter. 

2013 promises to be an interesting year for the History Center and the City of 
Birmingham.  In September members of the American Association for State and Local 
History (AASLH) will be holding their national annual meeting in Birmingham.  Over 1,000 
members representing history museums, historical sites and historical associations from 
across the country will be in Birmingham for 4 days to join in the remembrance of crucial 
civil rights events in the city and state that happened 50 years ago in 1963. 

Many of the items date from the 
Paleoindian period and the 
Archaic period.  They are relics 
from the ending of the last ice age 
over 11,000 years ago, a time 
when giant ground sloths, bison, 
mammoths and mastodons 
roamed across the landscape. 
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On Exhibit 
John Alexander Williamson 

(Continued on Page 4) 

Of the interesting stories that surfaced during the research leading up to the 
IƛǎǘƻǊȅ /ŜƴǘŜǊΩǎ ±ŜǘŜǊŀƴΩǎ 5ŀȅ  ŜȄƘƛōƛǘΣ ƻƴŜ ƻŦ ǘƘŜ Ƴƻǎǘ ŎƻƳǇŜƭƭƛƴƎ ǿŀǎ ǘƘŜ 
story of Lieutenant Commander John Alexander Williamson.  Due to the 
diligence of the Williamson family, many of the artifacts from Captain 
²ƛƭƭƛŀƳǎƻƴΩǎ ǎŜǊǾƛŎŜ ǘƻ ǘƘŜ ŎƻǳƴǘǊȅ ŘǳǊƛƴƎ ²ƻǊƭŘ ²ŀǊ LL ǿŜǊŜ ƳŀŘŜ ŀǾŀƛƭŀōƭŜ 
ǘƻ ǘƘŜ IƛǎǘƻǊȅ /ŜƴǘŜǊ ŦƻǊ ŜȄƘƛōƛǘ ŀƴŘ ǊŜǎŜŀǊŎƘΣ ƛƴŎƭǳŘƛƴƎ ²ƛƭƭƛŀƳǎƻƴΩǎ 
personal papers, reports and letters.  Of particular interest are the letters 
that Commander Williamson had to write to relatives of crew members who 
were killed in action and the heart-breaking replies that he received from 
ǘƘƻǎŜ ŦŀƳƛƭƛŜǎΦ  ¢Ƙƛǎ ǇŀǊǘ ƻŦ ǘƘŜ ±ŜǘŜǊŀƴΩǎ 5ŀȅ ŜȄƘƛōƛǘ ǿƛƭƭ ǊŜƳŀƛƴ ƻƴ ŘƛǎǇƭŀȅ 
until the end of January. 
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On Exhibit ς John Alexander Williamson 
(Continued from page 3) 

In the U.S. Navy, Williamson 
served on cruisers, destroyers, 
subchasers, and destroyer 
escorts. He commanded a 173-
foot subchaser in the Caribbean 
and a destroyer escort in the 
Pacific during World War II.  
 
As Executive Officer of the 
Destroyer Escort, USS England, he 
directed his ship in attacks that 
sank six Japanese submarines in 
twelve days; as a result, the ship 
was credited with materially 
impacting the course of the 
Pacific campaign and received the 
Presidential Unit Citation.  
 
Williamson also holds the Legion 
of Merit for Combat and the Silver 
Star Medal for Combat in the 
Pacific Area. While serving as an 
instructor in Anti-Submarine 
Warfare and Seamanship in the 
Subchaser Training Center in 
Miami, he developed a man 
overboard recovery procedure 
that was later named the 
"Williamson Turn."  
 
This procedure is currently used in 
the U.S. Navy as well as in other 
navies and merchants marine, is 
known to naval officers and 
sailors throughout the world, and 
is credited with saving countless 
lives at sea. 

Lieutenant Commander John Williamson 

The USS England sank six Japanese submarines in a 
12-day period in 1945. 
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New and Renewing Members - 2012 

Benefactor 
 
Margie and Sam Gray 
 
Premium 
 
Jack and Leigh Allison 
Harold Blach 
Mr. and Mrs. Bill Bowron 
William and Deborah D. Denson  
Arlene Henley 
Mildred and William C. Hulsey 
Hobart McWhorter  
Charlotte S. Murdock  
John North  
Charles Perry  
Joyce Ratliff   
Jane S. Webb 
 
Sponsor 
 
Bill Cabaniss 
Patrick Cather 
Francis Crockard 
D. Paul Jones 
Mrs. Alan Rushton  
B. Hanson and Melissa Slaughter 
Louise Wrinkle 
 
Supporter 
 
Mary Bledsoe 
Dr. Merrill N. Bradley  
Charles and Mary R. Caldwell  
Mary and Robert Cobb  
Henry Crommelin, Jr.  
Ellen P. Cunningham 
Dr. Thomas Donald  
Francis and Mary Hare 
James and Lee Ann Lowry Harris  
James and Sallie Johnson 
Dr. Robert Mason 
Emily and Willard McCall 
Julia Norton 
Dr. John Packard 
David and Dede Pittman 
Mary-Margaret Serra 
Henry Simpson 
Joseph and Murray S. South 
James T. Stephens 
 
Family 
 
George and Leah Rawls Atkins 
Marjorie and Percy Badham 
 
 
 
 

George and Emma M. Bates 
Lella and Frank Bromberg 
Borden and Lucy Burr 
Dr. E. Lyle Cain, Jr. 
Michael Calvert and Susan Matlock 
Dr. Skip Campbell 
Dr. Donald and Mary Alice Carmichael 
Dr. Walter D. Clark 
Martha and Ron Council 
Yvonne Crumpler 
Jeannie and Jim Davis 
Mr. and Mrs. Robert Dickinson 
Anita R. Dillon 
Dr. Alan R. Dimick 
Alan and Patricia Dreher 
Charles and Jane Ellis 
Mr. and Mrs. Marvin Engel 
Dona and Michael Flannery 
Drs. Sara and Wayne Finley 
Mary Dunn French 
Hollis and Karla Gieger 
Jeannette and James Hancock 
Edward and Lila M. Hardin 
John and Margaret Harper 
David Herring 
Elam and Sandra Holley 
Marian Huq 
Mary Jensen 
Frank and Laura B. Jones 
Gerard and Nazha Kassouf 
Dr. Raleigh B. Kent, Jr. 
Mary and Randall E. LaMay 
John H. Martin 
Ann and Richard Massey 
Mack and Inez McCollum 
Travis and Emily McGowin 
Carolyn and Jack Neal 
Joan and J. Wray Pearce 
Kip and Margaret Porter 
Edwina  and James Pratt 
Margaret and Thomas A. Ritchie 
Mike and Paula Rushing 
Carl and Surget Sanders 
Joseph  Schoel 
Dr. and Mrs. Calvin Shaffer 
Charles E. Sharp, Sr. 
Dr. Richard and Winyss Shepard 
Diana and William M. Slaughter 
Henley and Jane Smith 
Lochrane  and Mell Smith 
Joan Starnes 
Dolly and Dr. Ed Stevenson 
Betty Stockham 
Mrs. Richard J. Stockham, Jr. 
Dr. and Mrs. David L. Tharpe 
Dorothy and Dr. Jack W. Trigg 
Louise Vance 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Eva  and Alexander Vare 
Bill and Karen Weaver 
Charles and Julie Welden 
William T. Wood 
 
Senior 
 
Jerry Ayres 
Peggy Balliet 
Frank Barr 
Martha Bartlett 
Betty Grace Bowles 
Virginia Pounds Brown 
John D. Chichester IV 
Shirley Evans 
Dr. Juanzetta Flowers 
Ralph Hare 
Jeremy B. Hayden 
Lydia Hines 
Jheri Hogan 
Dr. David Langum 
Dr. Charles A. McCallum, Jr. 
Elizabeth Miller 
John N. Randolph 
Carolyn Satterfield 
Katherine Sechrist 
Elaine K. Smith 
Irma F. St. John 
Virginia R. Thrasher 
Dr. Glynn P. Wheeler 
Janis Zeanah 
 
Individual 
 
Eugenia Anderson 
Frances D. Blount 
Elna Brendel 
Charlene Chadband 
Joe Dennis 
Steve Gilmer 
Judy Haise 
Darrell Hrabouski 
Tim Hollis 
Ben Kidd 
Yvonne Knowles 
Jim Lewis 
John Morse 
Clara Prevo 
Camille Spratling 
John O. Spinks, Jr. 
Cynthia Sproull 
Steven R. Speir 
Phyllis Vaughan 
J. D. Weeks 
 
 
Thanks  to our members for  
your support of the  
Birmingham History Center. 
 

 
 
 



Birmingham History Center Newsletter          Page 6 

Check out a great feature on our website ς 1731 Blog Avenue.  Go to 
http://birminghamhistorycenter.org/  and click on the Blog button at the top of 
the page.  Interact with our panel, ask questions, make comments ς we want to 
hear you talk back.  Have an idea for an article about Birmingham History?  
Contact us and became a guest columnist on the blog. 

Foundation, Corporate and Board Member Donors in 2012 

Thomas E. Jernigan Foundation  Henry Lynn  
Daniel Foundation  Philip McWane 
Goodrich Foundation  Dr. Dennis Pappas 
Jefferson County Historical Association Kathryn Porter 
Red Diamond   Mr. and Mrs. Erskine Ramsay II 
Philip McWane and Surgical Affiliates Sam Rumore 
Estate of Becky Marie Trigg  Garland Smith 
Fox DeFuniak   Dr. Bayard Tynes 
Connie Grund   Thomas  M. West, Jr. 
Wyatt Haskell   Alice Williams 

 

The History Center has 2nd edition 
hardcover copies of Historic Birmingham 
and Jefferson County by James R. 
Bennett  on sale for $45.00, tax included 
(we also have the soft cover version for 
sale at $25.25, tax included).  For an 
extra $6 we will ship it anywhere in the 
country.  Pick one up at the center or 
call 205-202-4146 to reserve your copy. 

http://birminghamhistorycenter.org/
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 ¢Ƙƛǎ 9ŘƛǘƛƻƴΩǎ CŜŀǘǳǊŜŘ 9ƴŘǳǊƛƴƎ .ǳǎƛƴŜǎǎ 

Nina Miglionico earned her degree from 
the Alabama School of Law in 1936.  
Failing to get an offer from an established 
firm, she opened her own practice in 
Birmingham.  She is thought to be the first 
woman in Alabama to have established 
her own firm, practicing law for 73 years 
until her death in 2009.  She was also a 
pioneering politician, becoming the first 
woman elected in Birmingham to serve on 
the city council. 

The Law Firm of 
Miglionico and Rumore 1936 

Honoring area companies that have been in business for at least 75 years. 

Alabama State Bar President  (2000-2001) Sam 
Rumore, with his wife, Pat (also a Bar member and 
author) son Samuel, and daughters Claire and Theresa 

A Birmingham native, Sam Rumore is a 
graduate of Notre Dame University and the 
University of Alabama School of Law.  He 
has practiced law in Birmingham since 
1974.  An avid local historian and former 
Chairman of the Jefferson County Historical 
Commission, Mr. Rumore has written 
articles on the history of each courthouse 
and county seat in the State of Alabama.  
He served as President of the Alabama 
State Bar in 2000-2001 and Chairman of the 
Alabama Lawyers' Hall of Fame Selection 
Committee. 
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Birmingham History Center 
 

Recently opened in the Spring of 2010, the BHC features 

exhibitions of historical events of Birmingham and Jefferson 

County from the 18th century to the present.  Admission 

charged: $4 adults, $3 seniors and veterans, $2 students, 

children under 6 free.  Visa, Discover, Master Card accepted; 

tickets available also by phone.  Group rates available, free 

parking.  Open 9:00 am - 4:30 pm, Monday  Friday, Saturday 

10:00 am  4:00 pm. Located at the corner of 18th Street and 

First Avenue North in Birmingham at the historic Young and 

Vann Building. 

 Directions 

 
Officers  

 
Dr. Bayard Tynes, Chairman 

Fox De Funiak, III, Co-President 
Garland Smith, Co-President 

Thomas M. West, Jr., Vice President 
Samuel A. Rumore, Jr., Treasurer 

 
Board of Directors  

 
Bryding  Adams 

William A. Bell, Jr.  
Harry Bradford  
Michael Calvert  

Thomas Carruthers, Jr. 
Patrick Cather 

Jeremy Erdreich 
Connie Grund  

Angela Fisher Hall  
Wyatt R. Haskell  
Mary Hubbard  

Thomas E. Jernigan, Jr. 
Corey Nixon  
Terry Oden 

Dr. Dennis Pappas 
Kathryn Porter  

Erskine Ramsay, II 
William A. Tharpe 

Scott Vowell  
Alice Williams  

 
 


